Minutes - LCYC Board of Governors

Wednesday, April 19, 2017  
In attendance:  Joss Besse (Commodore), Jean Sievert, Marc Gamble, Bob Schumacher, Lynnea Rosner, Ann Clark, Gerry Davis, Jeff Bordeau, Kevin Hawko, Bob Finn, Mike Clapp, Bill Bresee, Don Holly, Dave Powlison 

1.0 Call to Order 
6:10pm, Chittenden South Supervisory School District Offices, Shelburne, VT
Acknowledgement of the passing of Skip E, Memorial scheduled 

2.0  Approve Minutes  
Motion to approve, R Finn; 2nd J Sievert; Unanimous approval

3.0  Treasurer’s Report
By Jean Sivert, Treasurer
Accomplishments/Items of Interest:

· Financials for  2017 year-to-date are attached.  
· Note that these figures do not reflect any potential refunds of dues and initiation fees to members on the waiting list.

In Progress/Requiring Attention:
· I have met LCYC auditors ahead of work day to provide information they required to prepare their report to our membership ahead of Work Day.

· I will also prepare my Treasurer’s report to membership ahead of Work Day.
· Joss and I will coordinate to add him as a signatory on the NEFCU and KEY Bank accounts.

· I have placed ads for a bookkeeper and have one interview scheduled for later this week.   Please let me know if you have any ideas.

· After some discussion, we have decided to continue using Paychex for another year, but will reconsider whether to migrate to a new vendor next fall depending on how Paychex performs this year.  
· When sending files, please choose uniquely descriptive names such as “Jr Sailing Receipt for Life Jackets April 2017” rather than “Receipt” so that I can save things in my central file without having to rename them. 
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Income

   1000-05 Operating Income

      1000-15 Interest Income 156.97  

      1700-20 Harbor Income 12,240.00  

      2000-50 Social Income 3,192.00  

      2350 Jr. Sailing Income 5,445.90  

      7000-10 Membership Dues Operating 150,453.30  

      7000-11 Membership Late Fee Operating 400.00  

   Total 1000-05 Operating Income $        171,888.17  

   8000 Capital Income

      8000-15 Membership Dues to Capital Fund 16,633.70  

      8000-16 Initiation Fee to Capital Fund 24,233.00  

   Total 8000 Capital Income $          40,866.70  

Total Income $        212,754.87  

Gross Profit $        212,754.87  

Expenses

   1000 Capital Expenses

      1350 New Butler Building Capital 22,205.42  

      1900 Harbor Capital 9,301.42  

   Total 1000 Capital Expenses $          31,506.84  

   9000 Operating Expenses

      1800-00 Boats

         1800-01 Misc, taxes, General 301.68  

      Total 1800-00 Boats $               301.68  

      1900-10 House Expense 108.41  

      2000-00 Social Expense

         2000-10 Social -Food 5,108.73  

         2000-40 Misc 743.00  

      Total 2000-00 Social Expense $            5,851.73  

      2400 Communications Expense 523.57  

      2500 Membership Expense 1,267.42  

      2700 Treasurer Expense 485.06  

      2800-00 Regatta Expenses 500.00  

      5000 Commodore and General Business 409.42  

         5000-24 Property Taxes 6,468.82  

         5000-90 Misc. 30.00  

      Total 5000 Commodore and General Business $            6,908.24  

   Total 9000 Operating Expenses $          15,946.11  

Total Expenses $          47,452.95  

Net Operating Income $        165,301.92  

Net Income $        165,301.92  

Tuesday, Apr 18, 2017 04:09:09 PM GMT-7 - Accrual Basis

LCYC, Inc

Profit and Loss

January 1 - April 18, 2017


	LCYC, Inc

	Balance Sheet

	As of April 18, 2017

	
	

	
	Total

	ASSETS
	

	   Current Assets
	

	      Bank Accounts
	

	         1000-10 Money Market Available
	1,659.92  

	            1000-30 Landau Scholarship
	0.00  

	            1000-40 General Fund Reserve
	0.00  

	            8000-80 Mooring Deposits
	0.00  

	            Capital Reserve Fund
	0.00  

	         Total 1000-10 Money Market Available
	$        1,659.92  

	         1000-50 Key Checking - 7482
	47,595.36  

	         1000-60 New England Federal Credit Un.
	115,996.09  

	            1000-70 Capital Reserve Fund NEFCU
	198,063.94  

	            1000-80 Landau Scholorship Fund NEFCU
	2,605.00  

	            1000-90 General Reserve Fund NEFCU
	20,000.00  

	            1000-95 Mooring Deposits NEFCU
	2,000.00  

	         Total 1000-60 New England Federal Credit Un.
	$    338,665.03  

	      Total Bank Accounts
	$    387,920.31  



Motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.   Jerry, 2nd R Finn, Unanimous approval.
4.0   Membership Report: (Scott Bowen not present)
No new member applications pending at this time.
5.0  Action Items:

5.1 –Proposed speaker series for the summer – Dave Powlison
Dave proposed to utilize Club members for the LCYC Speaker Series to give presentations about their boating adventures.  He shared a list of several folks that have great stories to tell.  These speakers would do the programs without charge.  Suggested schedule possibly on Tuesday nights, at 7pm, using the Club House.  Open to “LCYC Members and Friends.”
BOG members had several suggestions for Dave on this topic, and there was a general assent to proceed.  Does not need any financial support for at least this first year trial period, although would like to have support in the form of a borrowed projector and screen.
Regatta is also planning some possible race related gatherings, which is in addition to Dave’s proposal which is for more general club audience.  Regatta will remain the organizer for those events.   

5.2 – Harbor Bylaw changes – Joss/Bob/Bob
The following Bylaw changes proposed in the Harbor section:
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Recognition that this change in how we manage the Harbor is motivated to make a safer harbor, protect member’s boats, and that and “equity” issues in differentials as to what mooring assignees have invested in their gear is washed by the “inoculation” action of this program.
It was clarified that the anticipated annual fee is @ $110 per mooring user, which would be in addition to the current $80 fee per mooring  for annual commissioning, inspection and decommissioning of moorings

Motion to Approve: Don; 2nd Bob S, Unanimously Approved.
Joss noted that because this is a bylaw change, this change must be approved by the club membership – a special meeting will be warned as part of the spring workday for a vote.

5.3 – Membership bylaws discussion – Joss
Joss noted that based on previous meetings and email, the board seemed to agree that it made sense to take more time over the summer to consider changes to the membership and waitlist sections of the bylaws, and that the current ideas for resolving the issues associated with our unusually long wait list could be addressed without bylaw changes right now.

Motion to Table: Kevin H; 2nd – Don H;  Unanimously Approved

5.4 – Refund of 2016/members who wish to resign, or who still do not have a mooring
This agenda item is s a continuation of the Board’s discussions over  how to address the issues associated with the long wait list for moorings ,  as described below in a note from Bob S:
Waiting List Issues

 

We find ourselves (Board of Governors and members on the mooring wait list) in an unfortunate situation. While our intention was to keep new members informed about the length of time they would be on the wait list for a mooring I think we may not have done an adequate job. While accepting all the new members last year we did not comprehend the effect of the large number of  new members on the wait list. That was compounded by the low turnover of members and the high number of existing members looking to get a mooring. I also feel that those members that got a temporary mooring last year probably had a higher expectation of getting a mooring in 2017.

The result is a number of unhappy members that may want to leave the club, or may be on the wait list for considerably longer than anyone expected.


This proposal is a one time action to resolve our current situation, and does not apply to any members joining from this point forward.

The following Proposals have been presented to the BOG for discussion:

Proposal #1

Put a temporary hold on accepting any new members that want a mooring. Potential members that only want a sport boat or have become a partner with an existing member or some other non-mooring membership could still be considered.

BOG discussion focused on the desire to not put an absolute prohibition on accepting new member applications, and that if someone wants to join knowing the waitlist situation then that should be OK.  
Jean. - Motion to approve a change in the membership application to include specific language that the availability of a mooring assignment may take several years, and that a signature of acknowledgment would be required as part of the application.  Bob S, 2nd   Approved Unanimously.

Proposal #2 – refund of dues for those wishing to remain on the wait list
For any member on the current wait list that joined LCYC in 2016 we offer reduced dues until they get a mooring. The reduced dues would be 1/3 normal dues (same as senior members) and would be retroactive to 2016. The reduced dues would only apply to those years that they did not have a mooring assignment (permanent or temporary). Regular dues must be paid in any year that the member has a mooring assignment (permanent or temporary). If a permanent mooring becomes available later in the year, and the subject member chooses to not to accept that assignment, they would not lose their place on the wait list for the next year.  The refund of any dues for 2017 would come from 2017 dues income as it was originally applied to both the capital and operating budgets. Any refunds for 2016 dues would come from the capital fund as all excess operating income for 2016 was put in the capital fund.
To clarify, if they joined in 2016 and did not have access to a mooring in 2016, they would get back 2016 dues paid in excess of 1/3 normal dues (in excess of 283.33).  If they do not have a mooring assignment in 2017 they will get back 2017 dues in excess of 1/3 normal dues (in excess of 283.33)The challenge is that if they were offered a mooring in the middle of the 2017 and were already committed somewhere else.  

Moved to accept Proposal #2 by Mike, 2nd by Ann; Unanimously Approved.
Proposal #2A

For any member on the current wait list that joined LCYC in 2016 we defer any payment of initiation fees until such time as they are assigned a temporary or permanent mooring assignment. This would include a refund of any payments made for 2017 (and 2016 if initiation fees are paid in excess of $1,000). When a mooring assignment is made (permanent or temporary) the member will have to pay initiation fees due in that year. If a permanent mooring becomes available later in the year, and the subject member chooses to not to accept that assignment, they would not lose their place on the wait list for the next year.  Refunds of initiation fees will come from the capital fund.

Moved to accept Proposal #2A by Mike, 2nd by Ann; Unanimously Approved.

Proposal #3

For any member on the current wait list that joined LCYC in 2016 and does not want to continue their membership a refund of dues will be offered.  For any year that the member did not have use of a mooring a full refund of dues shall be offered. The refund of any dues for 2017 would come from 2017 dues income as it was originally applied to both the capital and operating budgets. Any refunds for 2016 dues would come from the capital fund as all excess operating income for 2016 was put in the capital fund.

Moved to accept Proposal #3 by Mike, 2nd by Don; Unanimously Approved.

Proposal #4

For any member on the current wait list that joined LCYC in 2016 and does not want to continue their membership a refund of 2016 and 2017 initiation fees will be paid. The refund for initiation fees would come from the capital fund.

Moved to accept Proposal #4 by Bob S, 2nd by Mike; Unanimously Approved.

Based on the outcome of choices of effected members to the approved motions above, it is recognized that the BOG will need to reconsider the approved operating budget and the funds from dues income to be reallocated to the normal 95% for operating and 5% for capital from the 90% / 10% that was already approved. Depending on the number of refunds, some funds may be required from the general reserve fund. This proposal shows our intent on funding refunds with a modified operating budget being approved at our May meeting after we know how many of the members on the wait list will accept what option. The above proposals are an attempt to alleviate to current problem without rushing by-laws changes at our next meeting.

Jean, Bob S and Bob F have agreed to put together an appropriate communication method for the choices represented by the motions, above.  A “decision tree” will be designed that clarifies the choices and effects.  This will then be shared with each of the affected wait list members as soon as possible.
5.5 – capital fund request – approval of reimbursement of the purchase of kitchen appliances – Ann

Conceptual approval of this expenditure was made at the start of the year, with $2,000 budgeted for appliances, $300 for misc supplies, and $800 for electrical work.  Ann noted that a new refrigerator and stove have been purchased for $2,230.  . 
 Don: Motion to approve the reimbursement for the $2,230 purchase, and pre-approve  the  electrical work unless it substantially exceeds 10% more than the anticipated costs.  Kevin 2nd; Unanimously approved.

5.6 – Regatta requests:  race registration; delay practice race; RC requirements; keeper trophies –Gerry

Registration for Racing:

The process for registration and fees for LCYC sailboat racing are proposed for approval by the Board of Governors.   We will undertake “automatic” 2017 renewal registration for all boats registered in 2016 that are members of LCYC or affiliated clubs on Lake Champlain.  We will send a blast e-mail to all prior registrants instructing them to review their data, and contact us to withdraw or change information.   We will send an e-mail letter of invitation to previous registrants who are not members of affiliated clubs inviting them to register.  The proposal regarding registration and fees for posting on the website and listing in the Log is as follows:

All sailboats participating in races conducted by the Lake Champlain Yacht Club must register to permit validation of PHRF rating and for scoring.  The finish results will not be reported for boats that have not registered.  All sailboat races conducted by the Lake Champlain Yacht Club may be raced without charge by members of LCYC and other affiliated sailing clubs on Lake Champlain (Malletts Bay Boat Club, Valcour Sailing Club, Royal Savage Yacht Club, Point au Fer Sailing Club).  All weekend races may be sailed without charge regardless of club membership. For Monday and Wednesday night races, sailboats whose owners are not members of any affiliated sailing club on Lake Champlain will be charged an annual fee of $100 for registration.  Regional one-design regattas (e.g. Viper 640 or others) may require separate registration and additional fees.  This is expected to reduce the budgeted revenue from registration fees from $1,200 to $700.  Move to accept Proposal by Gerry, 2nd by Bob F.  Motion to Amend to $150 fee by Jean, 2nd by Lynne; Amendment was unanimously approved.  The original motion as amended was then Unanimously Approved.
Race Schedule Change:

A recent proposal from the race management group (Harris, Kennedy, Hyerstay) suggests changing the published schedule in hopes of improving participation in Practice Race event currently scheduled for May 17.  In the past the Practice race has been held on the 3rd Wednesday of May with the first race on the 4th Wednesday.  The published schedule for 2017 preserves this practice, but this year there are 5 Wednesdays in May.  The published schedule adds a “bonus” Wednesday race for 2017.  The key events for 2014 – 2017 are shown below:

	
	
	
	


The Practice Race is designed to help racers sharpen their crew and boat skills and to practice starting procedures.  Typically there have been 4-5 start sequences with a short race proceeding from the last sequence.  Participation in the Practice race recently has been relatively poor.  In 2016 only 1/3 of the boats racing in A1 practiced the week before.
It is unclear whether the low participation in the Practice Race was because many racers did not have their boats in the water ready to race by May 17, or because many felt it would not have been sufficiently beneficial to bother with participation.

The Race Management Team suggests that we change the 2017 schedule to hold the Practice Race on May 24 rather than on May 17, and the first race A1 on May 31.  The central issue hangs on whether a delayed Practice Race or an additional Wednesday Night Race would be of greater benefit to the racing community for 2017.  A recommendation by the Board would be helpful.

Motion to approve the proposed delay to the racing schedule for 2017, Mike, 2nd –Bob S, Approved unanimously.

Trophies for Weekend Series Races:

Currently there is one overall winner trophy for the weekend series Spinnaker Classes (Billado) and one for the JaM Classes (Cannon).  These two are permanent “traveling” trophies.  Each is engraved with the name of the annual winner and that skipper may keep and display the trophy until the following year.  A proposal has been made to add take-home “keeper” trophies for each Spinnaker and JaM Class winner, and to add 2nd & 3rd Place finishes as well.

Awarding 3 trophies to 4 Spinnaker Classes and JaM will add 15 trophies to our annual list.  Annual “keeper” trophies, such as photo plaques will cost about $300 - $500 per year.  This proposal would require that the Board of Governors approve an additional $500 for the Regatta budget for each year.

Request for an increase in the operating budget of $500 to support these additional tropies.  Motion to approve:  Bob S; 2nd Mike  Unanimously approved. 

5.7 – Dock/dingy proposal – Bob S

The following rules change is proposed with respect to dinghies.  

Currently the rule states:   “Dinghy tie-up space on the dock is restricted to boats no more than 14 feet used as yacht tenders”.  We currently have one dinghy just under 14’ with a 40 hp motor.  I feel that this not really a dinghy but is a powerboat.  

I would like to change the rules to state:   “Dinghy tie-up space on the dock is restricted to boats no more than 12 feet and less than 15 hp used as yacht tenders.  Any exceptions must be approved by the Dock Chairperson”.  We would grandfather in any current oversized dinghies for one year.
Motion to accept this proposal: Don; Mike 2nd; Approved with one vote opposed
6.0 Discussion Items:
6.1— Workday plans 
Prefer to have lots of projects planned so that members have more than enough work to be done.

Ann requested that the kitchen to be professionally cleaned prior to Work Day by Randy, given the obvious rodent infestation and the need to clean the kitchen before workday  food prep is done. Mike also suggested that we have Randy do a hard wax to both kitchen and bathroom floors  before workday rather than later on, since they need 24-36 hours to harden before being used    The board agreed both cleaning and waxing should be done by Randy 
6.2 – LCYC Log schedule

In order to include bylaw and rules changes for the mooring field in this year’s Log (if passed by the membership at workday), the printing of the Log will be delayed by a few weeks. Distribution  to the membership is planned for the Cocktail party rather than work day.  A draft has been circulated by Jay Heaslip, and final changes after workday should be relatively easy to incorporate.   
7.0_Committee Reports:   

7.1 
Boats 
Boat Report by Jeff Bordeau

There is nothing significant to report regarding boats at this time.   All boats should be ready to go on their individual schedules.  

Dinse:   New hatches (5) are about to be ordered to replace the existing hatches that are failing due to age.   The hatches are easy to replace and can be completed on work day if they are delivered before May 6th.    The Dinse will be launched sometime during the week of May 7th.    No other issues are known at this time

Nautilus:   The launch experienced some sort of electric control malfunction late in the season last year.   Bob Schumacher has been working with Elco over the winter to correct the situation.  Elco will be visiting LCYC mid April to correct the problem.   This issue is being covered by Elco.

Milo:  The Milo had a major restoration last fall.   The motor was removed and all of the wiring was updated.   A few wire connections need to be installed before service begins.  The boat will be ready for the season. 

Whaler:   Nothing to report

Rib:   Nothing to report 

7.2 
Communications 
7.3 
Cruising    

No update at this time.

7.4 
Docks 
The main docks and JR sailing docks are ready for launching on workday.  The docks are in good condition with only minor repairs which have already been done.

The work dock should be launched in the next few days.

7.5  
Finance   

Submitted Treasurer’s Report inserted above in (2), above.

7.6  
Grounds    
[image: image3.png]LCYC GROUNDS PROJECTS - 2017

itemis Description status Next steps Budget _Lead Notes
1[planter Mulch [ordered Delivered 225 [DonH__[To be used on Work Day j
2|Exterior Lighting Plan Planning BOG Review 500 [DonH__|Proposed design for Sportboat area floated |
3[sidewalk Repair Bids Received_|BOG Review 5,000 [DonH__|Current Bids $9,000 to $14,000 i
4|Children's Playground Chips|Planning Material to be Ordered 500 [DougM_|To be ordered and installed after Work Day. |
5|Grounds Work Day - Spring c|Planning [Tasks Listed & Teams recruited ~_|ponH__|Broadcast e-mail to all Grounds committee i
6|picnic Table repair Planning Recruit volunteers. 150 [DonH__|Work to be done after Work Day |
7[stair Painting Planning Recruit volunteers 150 [DonH__|Work to be done after Work Day. i
8|signage Planning Recruit volunteers. 250 [DonH__|Work to be done after Work Day_ |
9[Sportboat Lights installed _|Planning Plan approved, Materials orderd 1,500 [James U_|Work to be done after Work Day i
10[8BQ Pads Planning BOG Review 450 [DonH__[Included in sidewalk repair bids |
11[Equipment summerization_|Planning Recruit volunteers 650 [DonH__|Take in Tractor for service; purchase whacker |
12|Landscape Care implement __|Confirm with Custodian 1,800 |[DonH__|Contact Randy Mushtare and confirm commitment]





7.7  
Harbor  

7.8  
House  

7.9  
Membership 
7.10    Regatta 
Regatta report is inserted above in agenda.

7.11    Junior Sailing 
Accomplishments/Items of Interest:

· $22,203 Net revenue to date for 2017 sessions

· $18,064 collected

· $4,1399 in accounts receivable – due NLT 1 June 2017

· 4 full time instructors confirmed

· 1 F/T interview scheduled – 18 Feb 2017

· 2 junior instructor applications received

· 6 instructor in training applications pending

· Rescheduled Jr. Sailing meet & greet to 8 June 2017

· Awarded Landau scholarship to 10 year old sailor who applied for tuition assistance


In Progress Activities:

· Need direct deposit forms for 2017 staff to accompany employment packages 

· 2017 registrations on pace to achieve target registration levels – consistent with registrations for 2016 season at this time

· Setting up group CPR/AED certification refresher for staff – targeting end of May/beginning of June to accommodate staff return to local area

· Coordinating Jr. Sailing instructors to work mark boat duties for Wed Nights & E-Series/Sport boat series

· A1 – A3 might not have Jr. sailing coverage for mark boat

· Late season races may also require additional mark boat support

· Building spring work day support list for junior sailing

· Boat clean/prep/inventory

· Set up of equipment in new building

· Dolly repairs


Risk/Issues:

· Need to schedule club employee orientation

· Attendance for Cheeseburger Regatta (LGC) week of 28 July is still low – need to send out email blast to solicit more sailor participation

7.12 Social 
SOCIAL CHAIR REPORT

Plans are starting to be made for Work Day on May 6. The chili has been ordered, pickup has been arranged, and bagel pickup has been arranged.  A work committee will be organized this week and it will need to be determined if a committee is necessary for kitchen cleaning on May 5 or if the kitchen will be professionally cleaned. Provisions will be placed in the social closet at the beginning of May.

A new refrigerator and stove has been put on hold at Sears and a new coffee pot needs to be ordered. Carpentry and electrical work needs to be arranged for the new kitchen appliances.

Bove’s Lasagna been signed on for two Wednesday night happenings and arrangements have been made for the food for the Ladies’ Cup Barbeque. Arrangements are currently being made for Family Day and other events.

7.13 Stewards 
Accomplishments/Items of Interest:

· Confirmed 6 Returning Stewards

· Confirmed 3 in Certification Process

· Confirmed Colby Jordan as Head Steward

· Completed Payroll Company Inquiry – Decision to stay with Paychex for 2017

· First draft of schedule, with balance to budget.  Will be published by end of the week 

In Progress Activities:

· Ushering new Stewards through Certification

· Recruiting committee members for the coming summer who will be checked out on the launches as Steward substitutes on light days, early days, and late season days.

· Updating the workflow and documents for the coming season 

· Update Manual

· Update Availability Calendar

· Updating folder organization and complete move to Google docs

Risk/Issues:

None at this time

8.0  Other Business
Orientation Day for employees needs to be scheduled.  Bill B, Kevin and Mike to meet after the meeting to coordinate.

Don H presented the bids from contractors to repair the sidewalks.  Due to the timing and expense, the recommendation was made to postpone this work until the Fall after Closing day.

9.0  Adjourn
Motion to adjourn 8:50pm, Kevin, 2nd, Jean, unanimously approved.

Attachments
1. Proposed Harbor bylaw changes
2. Proposal to refund new 2016/2017 members (minutes from Finance Committee)
3. Regatta proposal
4. Dock/dingy proposal
Minutes respectfully submitted, Don Holly.
